

GUARLFORD PARISH COUNCIL


MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL ON MONDAY 11th September 2023
Present 


Councillor 

Mr M Huskinson
Chair

Councillor 

Mr M Simpson

Vice Chair


Councillor  

Mr  A 
Medcalf
Councillor  

Mr  D
Fellows



Councillor

Rvd P Hughes

Tree warden


Councillor

Mrs A Johnson

District Councillor
Mrs K Wells

County and District

Councillor

Mr T Wells    -  Joined the meeting at item 13

Mr David Furlong 
WCC Footpath Liaison Officer

Rachel Hanna

Member of the public

Katie Bone

Member of the public

Mrs G Hollick

Clerk and Responsible Financial Officer

1. Apologies
Councillor Mrs M Newport
Mrs Jenny Cameron  
 Guarlford Village Hall

2.  Public Question and Answer
Katie Bone told the meeting that her interest in the meeting was to contribute to discussion on item 15.1 relating to the cedar tree in St. Mary’s churchyard. Councillors agreed to move this item forward for discussion after item 5 of the agenda.
There were no other questions from members of the public
3. Code of Conduct and Declarations of Interest
3.1 Parish Councillors were reminded that, as required by the Parish Council Code of Conduct Order 2001, revised 2020, they should notify the MHDC Monitoring Officer of any changes to their Register of Interests or the receipt of any unrecorded gifts or hospitality.  They should also declare any personal or prejudicial interests in any of the items of this meeting. 

3.2 There were no declarations of personal or prejudicial interest. 
4. The Race Relations and Crime and Disorder Acts
Parish Councillors were reminded that all the business carried out and decisions made at this meeting must observe the requirements of the above Acts. 

5. Acceptance of the Previous Minutes
The minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting and the Parish Council Annual Meeting held on 15th May 2023 had been circulated and read.  There were no matters arising not already on the agenda of this meeting and it was agreed that the minutes should be signed by the Chairman. 
Item 15.1 brought forward

Councillor Fellows informed the meeting that in his role as Churchwarden, he had commissioned a report on the wall surrounding the churchyard which is bowing in the area alongside the large Cedar tree by Rectory Lane.  This report has raised serious concerns as to the safety of the wall because of the state and position of the tree.  An application to fell the tree has now been submitted together with a copy of the report on the wall.  A faculty from the diocese will be applied for once planning permission has been granted by Malvern Hills District Council.  
Katie Bone who owns the property opposite to the cedar tree contributed to the discussion by expressing her concerns for the safety of anyone residing in her property as well as that of passing vehicles and pedestrians. She stressed that in her view, as the dangers from the tree and the weak structure of the wall had been the subject of discussion for some time, should either collapse causing damage it could not be considered to be an accident. Councillor Hughes said that he considered any previous decisions about the cedar tree should now be re-considered due to the structural distress of the wall revealed in the recent report.  

Katie Bone added that she had seen the planning application on the planning portal and intended to add her comments.  However, she was concerned that this application and the information surrounding it was not public knowledge and local residents who may wish to add their comments were not being invited to do so.  The Clerk confirmed that to date she had not been not been notified directly from MHDC about this application. District Councillor Kathy Wells contributed that as this was a TPO application the processes for notifications and consultations would be different but she agreed that it would be beneficial to notify local residents as the tree holds amenity value.  Councillor Kathy Wells agreed to contact the planning department to find out what the rules were for this application and confirmed that she would liaise with the Clerk regarding guidelines for disseminating information to the local community.   
6. Report on local police matters 

The Clerk reported that she continued to receive regular newsletters from the Community Police team which she forwarded to Councillors as appropriate.  The current contract with the Parish Council and the Community Police identified the following issues as concern. 1. Speeding Traffic, 2. Theft from farms and 3. Theft from rural dwellings. This contract is due to be renewed at the end of September Following discussion it was agreed that the Clerk should respond stressing the concerns around speeding traffic in Guarlford but also adding rural crime. 

7.  Report by Cllr Kathy Wells, District Councillor
Cllr Kathy Wells reported to the meeting that Parish Councillors had previously asked her how many people had been turned away from polling stations through lack of producing proof of identity.  Nationally this figure was at 2% although slightly lower in Malvern where although 54 people had left the polling station, 31 of these had later returned with identity documents.
8. Report on local footpath issues
8.1 Mr Furlong informed the meeting that he had repaired the damaged gate on footpath 519B which is now in good order.
8.2 Giant hogweed had been noted near to the stream on footpath 519.  It could not be sprayed because of the proximity to the stream. This had been cleared promptly by Cllr Simpson. 
8.3 The broken stile at the top of the bank on footpath 514 has now been replaced with a self-closing gate and new steps to aid access. 

9. Report from Tree Warden Cllr Rvd Peter Hughes.   
Cllr Hughes confirmed to the meeting that some forestry work had been taking place at Dripshill. He had visited the area and reported that the work appears to be being carried out well. 
10. Report from Guarlford Village Hall
11.1 Mrs Cameron had submitted the following report
“The summer has seen increasing use of the village hall with the success of several social events organised by the committee.  The ‘Taster Day’ held in May brought many local residents together to enjoy a range of activities.  As a result of this a regular ‘Dancefit’ session now takes place in the hall each week which is well attended, and funding has been secured through ‘Our Community Can’ to provide a free to attend 12-week Tai Chi course commencing this autumn.  There are now 2 separate bands who regularly use the hall for practice sessions and the table tennis group have requested to return for their autumn/winter season.  These sessions are generating a regular small income for the hall and have only been possible due to the improvements carried out at the start of the year.  

In addition to this activity the Family Fun Day and ‘Guarlford Gallop’ in June was successful with 20 entrants to the fun run in spite of the very hot weather.  A very successful Barn Dance was held in July which was booked to capacity with several residents coming from neighbouring communities. The summer quiz in August was again well attended, all events raising further funds towards the renovation project.  The committee are continuing with their fundraising programme and in addition to the heritage event to be held this September, there will be a ‘Murder Mystery evening in October, an Advent Event in November as well as the Christmas Quiz at the end of the month, with the final event of the year being the usual Christmas Fayre at the start of December.

Although we have achieved some success with our grant funding applications, to date we have three pledges totalling £17,680, we still have to achieve a further £20,000 before November otherwise we will lose one pledge of £7,680.  The committee are currently waiting on funding decisions from the National Lottery Community Fund, the Sylvia Waddilove Foundation, The Grocers Charity and the Community Ownership Fund.  

For the next phase of work, it is planned to repair the beams over the main entrance, insulate the stair well, carry out repairs to the roof and insulate and re-fit the kitchen.   

The ‘Peter Mayner’ room has been cleared and painted although there are not yet sufficient funds to insulate this area.  It is hoped that this room can be used as an additional small meeting room with a small kitchenette and storage in the area previously used as toilets.

The committee are grateful to the Parish Council and the community of Guarlford for their continuing support.”

Jenny Cameron,

Chairman

Guarlford Village Hall
Councillors asked the Clerk to thank Jenny Cameron for her report.  Cllr Hughes had previously offered to make a plaque for the door of the Peter Mayner room and said that he would liaise with the Clerk about this.
11. Malvern Hills Trust Report
Cllr Fellows told the meeting that elections were due to take place on 1st November 2023.  He also told the meeting that it was unlikely that the Private bill would be presented to Parliament on 26th November as had been previously thought.  
12. Training

Cllr Johnson and Cllr Newport had both recently attended a training course for new Councillors organised by CALC. Cllr Johnson reported that she had found it beneficial and succinct.  Cllr Newport had reported to the Clerk that she had found the course to be really useful and appreciated the handouts she had been given to refer to in future.ighH
13. Local Traffic Management Sub group update (Highways)
13.1 The Clerk reported that she had been approached by Hannah Tinn from Guarlford Court who was very concerned about speeding traffic along the B4211 outside her home.  Although the entrance to her property is within a 30mph restricted zone, many vehicles travel at speeds far in excess of this.  With the added hazard of the bend in the road, this makes it very difficult for anyone, particularly her daughter, to safely cross the road to reach the pavement on the opposite side of the road.  
Member of the public Rachel Hanna who lives at The Plough and Harrow contributed that she is also witness to vehicles travelling at excessive speed, particularly at night time.  Councillors agreed that there appeared to have been an increase in the volume and speed of traffic travelling along the B4211.  The Clerk was asked to contact the Community Policing team to discuss this issue and to also keep Hannah Tinn informed. 

 District and County Councillor Mr T Wells joined the meetingighH
13.2  Heavy traffic along Clevelode Lane.  District and County Councillor Tom Wells reported that he had discussed this problem with Tanya Crake from Highways and suggested placing a  7.5ton weight limit restriction, except for access, along Clevelode Lane.  This request will now be assessed by Mr Dave Jew from WCC Highways.  However, Cllr Tom Wells noted that this would have the likely effect of increasing the amount of traffic at the Rhydd junction.  Although this would be a legally enforceable restriction it would be largely self-enforcing and it would be unlikely that the police would have the capacity to monitor this.  Additionally, in Clevelode Lane, as reported by resident Mr Matt Walker, the highway has been getting wider each time it has been re-surfaced due to damage from heavy vehicles.  This has resulted in the lane encroaching on people’s driveways in some instances and dangerous ditches along the edge of the highway in other places.  Cllr Tom Wells suggested that painting white lines along the edges of the lane on both sides would help to protect the verges and provide some warning to cyclists about the dip in the verges.  The Clerk was asked to write to Mr Walker who brought this to the attention of the Parish Council, and explain the proposed actions.  
13.3 Footpath alongside the B4211.  Cllr Tom Wells informed the meeting that the necessary work alongside this footpath to install kerb stones and resurface the footpath would be very expensive and take approximately 3 weeks to complete.  It would be very unlikely to receive funding in this financial year and the Parish Council would need to demonstrate a need for this investment for it to be considered in the future.  Cllr Tom Wells suggested that the Clerk might like to write to Tanya Crake at Highways and request that the footpath be ‘sided out’ which would improve access.  Cllr Fellows pointed out that in spite of the work of the lengthsman, the condition of the path had deteriorated and now slopes at an angle towards the ditch with a very uneven broken surface.  Councillors asked the clerk to write to Tanya Crake about this matter.  

13.4 The Rhydd junction.  Cllr Fellows reported that the white lines at The Rhydd had faded.  Cllr Tom Wells suggested that the Clerk could request that these are repainted when she writes to Tanya Crake.  
Cllr Fellows also noted that the white line had been removed from the centre of the road at the junction of Rectory Lane with B4211 to the east of the telephone kiosk.  

14. Parish Environment
14.1 Lengthsman:  The Clerk reported that the Lengthsman, Jeremy Moore continued to carry out work in the Parish to a good standard. Mr Moore had been happy to carry out work on PROW and would continue to do so should the footpath officer identify any other issues he could help with.  
14.2 Defibrillator:  The Clerk informed the meeting that there had been an incident over the summer when a member of the public had been taken ill at the Plough and Harrow. Cllr Newport had called 999 but the operator had been unable to locate the defibrillator at Guarlford.  The Clerk has addressed this with ‘The Circuit’ and has now placed the ‘What 3 Words’ location onto the defibrillator box to remove any confusion in the future.  The member of the public who had been taken ill at The Plough and Harrow received an ambulance and made a recovery.   Cllr Johnson asked if it would be possible to organise a repeat of the defibrillator training as this had been requested by residents at Clevelode.  The Clerk agreed to investigate further.    The Clerk reported that the pads in the defibrillator were due to expire in November 2023 and replacements would be in the region of £70.  Cllr Huskinson proposed that the Clerk should purchase replacement pads.  This was seconded by Cllr Fellows and agreed unanimously 

14.3 Bus shelter: Cllr Hughes reported to the meeting that he had examined the shelter and found the roof to be totally rotten.  Although the sides and back were relatively solid, lower down where it meets the ground the structure is in a very bad condition.  Councillors discussed the merits of either repair or removal of the bus shelter.  The Clerk was asked to contact the insurers to enquire if any cover for replacement would be available.  Cllr Fellows agreed to discuss with Duncan Bridges as the bus shelter is situated on Trust land.

14.4 Grit Bin – Clevelode:  Cllr Johnson said that she had been approached by Clevelode residents about the possibility of situating a grit bin by the steep gradient down towards the river.  Although this is an adopted road it has not been tarmacked and to date has been maintained by a resident Mr Taplin.  This area is regularly used by delivery vehicles to turn etc.  Cllr Wells suggested that the Clerk should enquire about grit bins when she writes to Tanya Crake at Highways.  
14.5 Hedgehog warning signs:  The Clerk informed the meeting that she had been approached by 2 residents who would like hedgehog warning signs placed in Rectory Lane.  There is now a thriving population of hedgehogs in this area even though hedgehogs are endangered nationally.  Aluminium signs can be purchased for approximately £10 and could be fixed to an existing facilities pole.  The Clerk was asked to write to Airband to request permission to fix a hedgehog warning sign to their pole outside The Old Rectory, Rectory Lane.  This was proposed by Cllr Johnson, seconded by Cllr Huskinson and agreed unanimously.

14.6 D-day 80th anniversary 6th June 2024 – village celebration.  The Clerk reported that many residents had enjoyed the village celebrations on the green in Penny Close over the past 2 summers and had asked for another celebration in 2024. Cllrs agreed that this would be a good occasion for a village celebration and asked the Clerk to discuss with the Village Hall Committee and set up a sub-committee to make the arrangements for a jointly organised celebration 
15. Planning
15.1 The cedar tree application to fell had been discussed at the start of the meeting.
16. Other administration and liaison with other bodies
16.1 CALC area Zoom meeting 21st September:  Cllr Fellows had previously offered to attend this meeting to represent Guarlford but unfortunately will no longer be able to attend.  Cllr Johnson agreed to report back to the Clerk if she was able to attend in his place.  
16.2 CPRE AGM and annual report:  The Clerk had emailed the report and details of the AGM prior to the meeting 

16.3 Atkinson & Co – invoice queries:  The Clerk confirmed that this had now been resolved with the additional fee being explained as relating to additional work carried out earlier in the year.  

17.  Finance 

17.1 Update on account balances:
Cheques Paid out since last meeting of GPC
	Date of cheque
	Chq no
	Payee
	Amount

	03/06/23
	622
	Zurich     CANCELLED
	300

	07/06/23
	623
	J Moore Lengthsman June 23
	285.46

	07/06/23
	624
	J Moore Lengthsman May 23
	256.00

	07/06/23
	625
	HMRC PAYE on Clerks wages for June
	    6.00

	18/07/23
	626
	G Hollick Wages July 23
	244.86

	18/07/23
	627
	HMRC PAYE on Clerks wages for July
	   46.60

	19/06/23
	628
	J Moore Lengthsman June 23
	128.00

	24/07/23
	629
	J Moore Lengthsman July 23
	128.00

	21/08/23
	630
	J Moore Lengthsman August 23
	128.00

	11/09/23
	631
	G Hollick Wages August 23
	244.86

	11/09/23
	632
	HMRS PAYE on Clerks wages for August
	  46.60

	11/09/23
	633
	G Hollick Wages September 23
	244.86

	11/09/23
	634
	HMRC PAYE on Clerks wages for September
	  46.60

	11/09/23
	635
	MHDC Uncontested election costs
	  50.00

	11/09/23
	636
	Atkinson & Co accountants
	  78.00




***


***


***


***


***

Cheques not showing on bank statement

	Date of cheque
	Chq no
	Payee
	Amount

	03/05/23
	616
	G Hollick Admin Lengthsman Scheme
	48.00

	11/09/23
	631
	G Hollick Wages August 23
	244.86

	11/09/23
	632
	HMRC PAYE on clerks wages for August
	  46.60

	11/09/23
	633
	G Hollick Wages September 23
	244.86

	11/09/23
	634
	HMRC PAYE on Clerks wages for September
	  46.60

	11/09/23
	635
	MHDC Uncontested election costs
	  50.00

	11/09/23
	636
	Atkinson & Co accountants
	  78.00

	Total
	
	
	758.92


Money which has been claimed but still to be credited to account. 

	WCC Lengthsman scheme reimbursement for 

July & August 23
	256.00


Current Account

Bank statement as at 24th August 2023 

£5523.39
 

Minus value of unpresented cheques 

£  758.92



Sub total

£4764.47
Plus claims awaiting credit


£   256.00



Total 


£5020.47
Deposit     
£   681.26
Charity     
£   109.18
Total worth




£5810.91

The Clerk confirmed that this total did not include the second tranche of the precept (£3,250) which was expected to be credited to the account within the next 4 weeks.
17.2 The Clerk asked Councillors for approval of the cheques raised since the last meeting.   This was proposed by Cllr Huskinson, seconded by Cllr Johnson and agreed unanimously.

18. Any other business 
18.1 Letter to Mrs Barbara Hill – retired Councillor.  The Chairman, Cllr Huskinson read out the letter which had been sent to Mrs Hill thanking her for her service as Parish Councillor.
19. Items for next meeting
19.1 Retention of documents:  As this had been on the Agenda for some time, the Chairman agreed to set a date for review of documents before submission to the County Records archive.  
18 Date of Next Meetings: -    
Monday 11th December 2023

Monday 11th March 2024
Signed      ………………………………………….

Cllr Michael Huskinson

Chairman
Date   ……………………………………………….
GPC Minutes 11th September 2023
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